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 Candidate for California State Assembly, 78th District 

 
As a native San Diegan, I am truly honored to have served the residents of the 
City of San Diego since 2008 as the Councilmember for the Third District. In 
2016, I will reach my term limit on the City Council and cannot run again. 
Because I realize that there is much more work that needs to be done to improve 
the lives of all San Diegans, I am seeking election to the California State 
Assembly.  
 
I began my career working for the County of San Diego’s Health and Human 
Services Agency in Child Welfare Services. I served as the District Director to 
U.S. Congresswoman Susan A. Davis until I was elected to the San Diego City 
Council. In 2012, after being reelected to a second term on the Council, my peers 
selected me to serve as Council President. In 2013, upon the resignation of 
Mayor Bob Filner, I served as the City of San Diego’s Interim Mayor.  
 
I believe my entire public service career has prepared me to take this next step 
as a State Assemblymember. As Chairman of the Council’s Budget and 
Government Efficiency Committee since 2011, I have helped boost the City’s 
financial outlook and ensure prudent spending. I introduced the City of San 
Diego’s Minimum Wage and Earned Sick Leave Ordinance that sought to 
increase the minimum wage within the City’s jurisdiction to $11.50 per hour and 
allow all workers to accrue sick leave.  
 
During my time as Interim Mayor, I authored a Climate Action Plan, which offered 
strategies to reduce the City’s greenhouse gas emissions in five key strategy 
areas: energy and water efficient buildings; clean and renewable energy, active 
transportation (biking, walking, mass transit), zero waste, and climate resiliency.  
 
Outside of City Hall, I have had the great fortune of representing the City of San 
Diego on a number of boards and commissions. As a Board Member of the 
Metropolitan Transit System (MTS) and the San Diego Association of 
Governments (SANDAG), I have helped expand trolley service, implement Bus 
Rapid Transit service throughout the region, and add valuable bicycle and 
pedestrian infrastructure.  
 
As Chairman of the Regional Continuum of Care Council, I transitioned the City’s 
interim-housing facility from a 16-week winter tent system to a year-round 
permanent program assisting approximately three times as many clients  
 



	
 
annually. I also championed reallocating the City’s limited homeless services 
funds to results-oriented programs.  
 
Many of the same issues currently facing the City of San Diego are issues I hope 
to focus on as a State Assemblymember, including homelessness, affordable 
housing, transportation, and climate change. I firmly believe that homelessness 
and affordable housing combined with the need for critical transportation 
infrastructure and mass transit options are key to addressing poverty. More 
affordable housing and transportation options put more money in the pockets of 
Californians.  
 
Further, perhaps the single-most important issue affecting the future of all 
Californians is the drought and a reliable water source. Though drought is just 
one component of climate change, I’m hopeful that we can use progressive 
initiatives such as the City of San Diego’s Climate Action Plan to help address all 
components of climate change for the State.  
 
Since launching my campaign, I have been honored to receive the endorsement 
of a number of elected officials and organizations such as California State 
Assembly Speaker Toni Atkins, U.S. Congresswoman Susan Davis, California 
State Assemblymember Lorena Gonzalez, San Diego City Councilmembers 
Myrtle Cole and Marti Emerald, the California League of Conservation Voters, the 
San Diego County Young Democrats, the San Diego County Democrats for 
Equality, and the San Diego-Imperial Counties Labor Council, to name a few.  
 
When I was young, my parents taught me that if I truly cared about something, I 
should leave it better than I found it. That has always been my guiding principle 
on the San Diego City Council and throughout my entire public service career. 
Because I truly care about San Diego and California, I look forward to bring this 
same principle to Sacramento to help improve our communities for all of us.   
 
 
 
 


